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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on July 3, 2012. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, and Dennis Norton.  Dick Olson was absent.  Staff present: Parks and Recreation Director, Angie Cole; City Engineer, Dick Ransom and Police Sergeant, Trent MacTaggart.  Guests Present: Allen Merta, Dian Boysen, Carlos Boysen, Judy Robertson, Ken Robertson, David Scott, Linda Scott, Ann Roehrkasse, Don Roehrkasse, Karon Deltmann, Marilyn Fagan, Vernon Fagan, April Neuendorf, Kevin Neuendorf, Nancy Snyder, Jerry Karsen, Pat Kiazer, and Gerry Kiazer. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried 
Marty Bruns moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Regular Meeting Minutes June 6, 2012 and June 19, 2012.  Received and Filed Board and Commission Minutes: Board of Adjustment May 14, 2012; History June 11, 2012; Library June 12, 2012; Parks and Recreation June 12, 2012; Planning and Zoning April 30, 2012, May 21, 2012 and June 25, 2012, and Water June 19, 2012; Mayor’s Report, setting Work Session date in July for Monday, July 23, 2012 at 5:30 p.m., second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.
Second Reading of Ordinance #729 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones Adding Parking Restrictions for Both Sides of Blairsferry Crossing from Miller Road to the East Side of Ridgewood Drive 

Mayor Theis asked if there was anyone in the audience who cared to speak in regards to Ordinance #729 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adding parking restrictions for both sides of Blairsferry Crossing from Miller Road to the east side of Ridgewood Drive.
Council heard the following comments from residents in the Heritage Green subdivision:

Dian Boyson of 106 S Blairsferry Crossing – Stated that the primary reason for the request to add “No Parking” restrictions for both sides of Blairsferry Crossing from Miller Road to the east side of Ridgewood Drive is because of safety issues when trying to maneuver around cars parked on both sides of the street.  Development has grown over the years and this street is the primary access to that development.

Jerry Karsen of 233 Ashworth Court – Spoke in regards to the elimination of the median and suggested this as an alternative that Council should at least consider or reduce the size of the median.

David Scott of 2210 Blairsferry Crossing – Addressed the median alternative and reiterated the necessity.  Basically it would mean eliminating one car most of the time on the south side of the street.  There has never been parking on the north side.  If you put no parking signs there would be nine signs causing aesthetical concerns.  The petition has 36 signatures with only 20 homes in the area.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom responded to the concerns explaining that the tapered sections were there for a reason.  This allows people to adjust from the width change in the section of the street.  Parking should have never been allowed because of the safety issue.  Dick Ransom said he would come back to Council with recommendations for other areas.  The preliminary plat shows connection for additional growth.  Ransom is in support of the petition and in going forward if the median is removed parking would still only be allowed on one side.  This would be similar to Emmons Street to 18th Avenue.
Council member, Bob Wheeler moved to table the item until they received a report back from City Engineer, Dick Ransom and Police Chief, Dennis Marks.  Council member, Dennis Norton clarified that the report discussed by Dick Ransom would be for other areas in the city and not for Blairsferry Crossing.
Council member, Marty Bruns asked what the purpose of the median was.  Dick Ransom stated that this was more decorative landscaping very early on in the plan.  It was for aesthetical purposes but not necessarily as a traffic function.  There are three (3) medians in this area.

Motion died for lack of a second.

Bob Rampulla moved the 2nd reading of Ordinance #729 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adding parking restrictions for both sides of Blairsferry Crossing from Miller Road to the east side of Ridgewood Drive, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns
NAYS: Bob Wheeler
ABSENT: Dick Olson
Motion carried.
There were 15 people present in favor of the petition.  Mayor Theis did not ask for the waiving of the 3rd reading.  The 3rd reading of Ordinance #729 will be held at the July 18th regular Council meeting.
Setting a Public Hearing Date (July 18, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code Amending §165.67: Subdivision Requirements (8.) Duration of Approval of Preliminary Plat, Amending (13.) Final Plat Filed, Amending (17.)(F) Action by Council, and Adding (18.) Recording Final Plats 

Community Development Director, Mark Powers requested setting a public hearing date (July 18, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code Amending §165.67: Subdivision Requirements (8.) Duration of Approval of Preliminary Plat, amending (13.) Final Plat Filed, amending (17.)(F) Action by Council, and adding (18.) Recording Final Plats.

The current code sets a time limit that after a preliminary plat has been approved by Council, stating the developer only has one year to bring a final plat back for Council approval.  If there is no action taken within the year time period, the preliminary plat is considered null and void and the developer would be required to go back through the submittal process.  In order to alleviate some of the burden and cost to developers for plat submittal and engineering fees language has been added to allow two years from the time of the preliminary plat approval to have the final plat approved.  Once the final plat has been approved from the preliminary plat a five year time line has been extended for the validity of the preliminary plat.  This is similar to the requirements of surrounding cities.  Language has also been added to require developers to record final plats with the Linn County Recorder’s office within one year after it has been approved by Council.  The time period for Council to take action on the final plat has been changed from 90 days to 60 days of the date of filing of the plat with the City Clerk.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-141 setting a public hearing date of (July 18, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code amending §165.67: Subdivision Requirements (8.) Duration of Approval of Preliminary Plat, amending (13.) Final Plat Filed, amending (17.)(F) Action by Council, and adding (18.) Recording Final Plats, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dick Olson
Resolution #12-141 approved. 

Setting a Public Hearing Date (July 18, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.35: Off-Street Parking Spaces

Community Development Director, Mark Powers requested setting a public hearing date (July 18, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.35: Off-Street Parking Spaces.  

After review of the list of parking requirements by uses it was discovered that no action was taken on other uses for medical professions including Chiropodist, Chiropractor, Optometrist, Osteopath, and Podiatrist.  In the past, the Board of Adjustment has granted variances to reduce the number of parking spaces required for Chiropractor offices.  By amending the parking requirements to a Class 7A it would require seven (7) spaces per 1,000 square foot of gross floor area and bring the above listed medical offices in line with other medical office parking requirements.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-142 setting a public hearing date (July 18, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.35: Off-Street Parking Spaces, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dick Olson
Resolution #12-142 approved. 

Approving the Hiawatha Parks Department Memorial Trees and Benches Program
Parks and Recreation Director, Angie Cole requested Council authorization in implementing the State of Iowa Trees and Park Benches Memorial Program in the City of Hiawatha to enhance the beautification of city parks and right-of-ways.

Angie Cole was contacted by Cindy Kaiser from Rudd Chain to start the Trees and Park Benches Memorial Program and together they have selected a bench design like the one located on North Center Point Road in front of City Hall.  Angie has also been working with Bill Hornett from Pecks Nursery to select tree species suitable for park plantings.  Cindy Kaiser worked with Letter Perfect of Hiawatha to come up with a plaque to be used on the benches and trees to honor the business or citizen who makes the donation.
If a tree is purchased Pecks Nursery would install the tree to ensure the warranty and if a bench is purchased city employees will install it with locations for the benches and trees being approved by the Parks and Public Works Departments.

The cost of the Trees and Park Benches Memorial Program is as follows:

Trees




Benches

Tree $150 +/-



Bench $830

Plaque $100



Plaque $150






Concrete/labor install $300

Total: $250



Total: $1,280

Donation: $300



Donation: $1,300

Many Parks and Recreation Departments in Iowa currently have bench and tree programs.  The Parks and Recreation Commission approved implementing the program at the June 12th meeting.  

Council members Marty Bruns and Dennis Norton stated that this program was a good idea.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-143 approving the implementation of the Parks Department Memorial Bench and Tree Program to enhance the beautification of Hiawatha parks and right-of-ways, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dick Olson
Resolution #12-143 approved. 

2012 Sanitary Sewer Repair Program (Balancing) Change Order No. 1 for Revised Contract Amount for Dave Schmitt Construction Co. Inc.
City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommends the (Balancing) Change Order No. 1 for the 2012 Sanitary Sewer Repair Program.  
The balancing change order reflects the following contract adjustments:

· Decreased quantity for lineal footage of sanitary sewer televising with a decrease of ($5,750.53)
· Increased quantity for lineal footage of sanitary sewer cleaning with an increase of $754.42
· Increased quantity for lineal footage of root cutting in sanitary sewers.  This item had the largest quantity increase of $7,713.38
The above listed contract adjustments increased the contract amount by $2,717.27.

Original contract amount: $31,698.00
Balancing Change Order #1: $2,717.27
Revised Contract amount: $34,415.27
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-144 approving (Balancing) Change Order No. 1 for the 2012 Sanitary Sewer Repair Program with contract adjustments in an increase of $2,717.27 resulting in a total revised contract cost of $34,415.27, second by Dennis Norton. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None 
ABSENT: Dick Olson
Resolution #12-144 approved.

2012 Sanitary Sewer Repair Program (Final) Pay Estimate No. 1 

City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommends the (Final) Pay Estimate No. 1 for the 2012 Sanitary Sewer Repair Program with payment instructions as follows:
· Payment made immediately in the amount of $34,415.27 which pays 100% of the completed contract work

· No retainage held for 30 days due to the contractor not using any materials to televise or clean the sewers from others that would result in a lien issue, as recommended by City Engineer, Dick Ransom.
Major accomplishments of the project during the month of June include the following:

· Televised all sanitary sewers in the 645 acre “Dry Creek South” sanitary sewer service area which is east of I-380
· Cleaned blockages and cut roots in sewers where the video camera could not pass
· Prepared inspection reports to determine needed sanitary sewer repairs programmed in next year’s CIP plan
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-145 approving (Final) Pay Estimate No. 1 for the 2012 Sanitary Sewer Repair Program and direct the City Clerk to make payment to Dave Schmitt Construction Co. Inc. of Cedar Rapids, Iowa, in the amount of $34,415.27 immediately, paying 100% of the completed contract work with no retainage being held for 30 days, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None 
ABSENT: Dick Olson
Resolution #12-145 approved.

2012 North Center Point Road from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project Change Order No. 1

City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommends Change Order No. 1 for the 2012 North Center Point Road from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project.  
The change order reflects the following contract adjustments:

· Substitute 3” diameter steel conduit under roadways for 2” diameter PVC decrease of ($3,834.60)
· Furnish two additional lighting poles, no installation for spare parts increase of $3,350
The above listed contract adjustments decreased the contract amount by ($484.60).

Original contract amount: $225,240.00
Change Order #1: ($484.60)
Revised Contract amount: $224,755.40
Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-146 approving Change Order No. 1 for the 2012 North Center Point Road from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project with contract adjustments in a decrease of ($484.60) resulting in a total revised contract cost of $224,755.40, second by Bob Wheeler. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None 
ABSENT: Dick Olson
Resolution #12-146 approved.

2012 North Center Point Road from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project Pay Estimate No. 1

City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommends the Pay Estimate No. 1 for the 2012 North Center Point Road from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project with payment instructions as follows:
· Payment made immediately in the amount of $43,913.82 which pays 20% of the completed contract work and 80% of contract remaining to be paid.
Major accomplishments of the project during the month of June include the following:

· All electrical circuit items have arrived at contractor’s facility and are ready for installation in the last week of June and early July
· Lighting poles and control cabinets are being fabricated
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-147 approving Pay Estimate No. 1 for the 2012 North Center Point Road from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project and direct the City Clerk to make payment to Voltmer Inc. of Decorah, Iowa, in the amount of $43,913.82, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None 
ABSENT: Dick Olson
Resolution #12-147 approved.

Discussion/Possible Action regarding RISE Grant Application for the North Center Point Road from CN Railroad to south of Parsons Drive 

City Engineer, Dick Ransom prepared a memo for Council review regarding the application for an immediate Revitalize Iowa's Sound Economy (RISE) grant filed with the Iowa Department of Transportation (DOT) to assist with improvements to North Center Point Road based on Go-Daddy adding a significant number of jobs to their Hiawatha facility.  The immediate RISE grant would provide 80% of the cost for RISE eligible items.
During the initial review stage for the grant request, it was discovered that Go-Daddy would only certify to 65 jobs and only a few of them met the Iowa DOT’s 80%/20% RISE eligible criteria for wage rate to qualify for an immediate RISE grant.

After learning this information, the City requested that the Iowa DOT convert the request to a RISE Local Development Project with 50%/50% participation in the RISE eligible items.  City Engineer, Dick Ransom provided the DOT with information regarding potential development sites in the area besides the Go-Daddy site and traffic data to support the four lane design and access location information.  

The DOT provided a response stating that they would only support a RISE local development project for the north 600 feet of the length of North Center Point Road the City was requesting to improve.  They also stated that they could only support a three lane improvement project instead of the four lanes we had requested.  Based on this criteria, Dick Ransom revised the quantities and resubmitted the cost estimate for the 600 foot long by three lane wide project.  From that estimate the DOT determined that Hiawatha was eligible for a grant amount of $576,944 or up to 50% of the RISE eligible items whichever is less.

Costs for the 600 ft revised project as approved by the Iowa DOT for the local development project were estimated by Dick Ransom as follows:
Total Cost
    RISE Eligible
Not Eligible

RISE Amount

City Share
$1,415,706.00
    $1,153,888.00
$271,818.00

$576,944.00

$848,762.00

Mayor Theis, City Clerk, Kim Downs and Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna had discussion and looked at possible funding.  Cindy Kudrna prepared a memo for Council review based on the meeting discussion including the following options for consideration in funding for the project:
Option 1.  Project as Iowa DOT will support (three lane, 600 feet)

Total Cost: $1,425,706

RISE Grant: $576,944

Previously Bonded: $790,000

Unfunded: $58,762

Option 2.  Project as originally planned (four lane, railroad to north of Parsons Drive)

Total Cost: $2,910,797

RISE Grant: $576,944

Previously Bonded: $790,000

Unfunded: $1,543,853

After speaking with Maggie Burger of Speer Financial, Cindy Kudrna learned that the City does not have any bonds eligible to refinance this spring which leaves room to bond for new money in the spring 2013 bond issue.  In March of 2012 bond were refinanced and $5,875,000 total new money was borrowed which includes the 2011 bond issue.  Given that information, Maggie Burger and Cindy Kudrna were both comfortable with borrowing the originally planned $1,818,000 and the $1,543,853 for a total of $3,361,853 in spring of 2013.  There is also the option of using some Local Option Sales Tax money if Council chooses not to borrow the entire amount.
City Engineer, Dick Ransom explained that the railroad sent crossing surface to the DOT extending money for replacing the crossing, 80% federal funds to replace the tracks.  This would be put in motion.  The RISE dollars would remain the same whether it is a three or four lane.  It is safer to build a four lane versus a three lane especially with the accesses.

Council member, Marty Bruns expressed that this goes against his efforts of limiting our bonding dollars but understands the need for four lanes versus three lanes.
Mayor Theis explained that we can patch Parsons Drive with cold patch or put concrete in.  We will just cold patch because we will have to tear it up when we do the rest of the road and make grade changes.  Marty Bruns assumed we would only construct 600 feet with four lanes necessary.  Mayor Theis would rather see reconstruction of 1,200 feet with four lanes as described in the Capital Improvement Plan.  Council members requested a work session to further discuss this item.
Dick Ransom stated that the City can move forward with the acceptance of the RISE grant and add this item to the July 23rd work session agenda for further discussion along with providing options and funding for the project.  The basis is still four lanes.

Discussion and Direction Regarding Assessment Process for Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Underground Electric Improvements Project
City Engineer, Dick Ransom prepared a memo for Council review regarding the preparation of an assessment project for placing overhead wiring underground on Stamy Road from north of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road in the location of the RISE grant.  Dick Ransom proposed that the cost of the work be shared as follows:

· 1/3 City cost

· 1/3 Tower Commerce Center cost

· 1/3 Chris Sherman cost

· Total project cost $94,150.00

There is a signed petition and assessment agreement from Tower Commerce Center for their 1/3 of the cost and Dick Ransom discussed with Chris Sherman their share of the cost.  Mr. Sherman asked for Council to consider reducing their share of the cost since the wires are on the other side of Stamy Road.  He also requested that the City provide a preliminary assessment schedule before he will sign the petition and assessment agreement.

The preliminary assessment schedule is as follows:

· Sherman Properties LLC assessment amount $31,380.00

· Tower Commerce Center Inc. assessment amount $31,380.00

· Total assessment amount $62,760.00

Dick Ransom explained that after meeting with Jon Dusek of Tower Commerce Center, he is in agreement with the proposed assessment.  Chris Sherman was not in favor and his main concern is how this project really benefits him.  Dick Ransom felt that Sherman still benefited visually with a very clean subdivision.
Dick Ransom stated that the City could move forward with a Resolution of Necessity.  He asked Council if they would consider any relief for Chris Sherman and if so should the same be extended to Jon Dusek?  The City could negotiate a 10 year assessment or a 15 year assessment.  The years won’t really matter.  The City will bear the cost until the land changes with no interest paid back to the City.  The interest rate would be 5% to 10% contingency.  

Council members felt that the City has been very cooperative with Chris Sherman in past projects by re-doing resolutions to allow for the late agricultural deferments.
Council asked that an item be put on the July 23rd work session agenda for LED lighting in Tower Commerce.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-148 authorizing City Engineering, Hall and Hall Engineers to proceed with presenting the petition and assessment agreement and the assessment schedule for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Underground Electric Improvements Project to Sherman Properties LLC, second by Bob Wheeler.  
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None 
ABSENT: Dick Olson
Resolution #12-148 approved.

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:00 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried.                                                                                                

____________________________
                                                                                                
Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 


          
ATTEST: 
__________________________
Kim Downs, City Clerk                                        
